## Literature Review: Safe Housing for Sex Trafficked Youth

Authors: Evelyn Olmos, B.A. Amelia AR Murphy, Ph.D.

Date: July 25, 2019

**Definitions:** The Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000 defines *Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking (DMST)* as "the recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, or obtaining of a person for the purpose of a commercial sex act where the person is a U.S. citizen or lawful permanent resident under age 18." *Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC)* refers to a range of crimes and activities involving the sexual abuse or exploitation of a child for the financial benefit of any person, or in exchange for anything of value (including monetary and non-monetary benefits). *Survival sex* is the exchange or acceptance of sex acts as a means of meeting basic needs, such as food and shelter. A *safe house* is a secure transitional residential facility that typically provides housing and services.

**Target Population:** Victims or survivors of DMST in Bernalillo County; sex trafficked youth aged 18-24. However, there are no reliable estimates of the incidence or prevalence of commercial sexual exploitation and sex trafficking of minors in the US. (IOM, 2013), New Mexico or Bernalillo County. This is due, in part, to the difficulties associated with identifying victims, social stigma, and general underreporting of the crime. The Safe House Project estimates that 300,000 American children are sex trafficked domestically each year (Safe House Project, n.d.). Based on youth arrests for prostitution in 2019, Swaner et al., created a population estimate range with a lower limit of 4,457 and an upper limit of 20,994 youth "engaged in the sex trade" nationwide (2016).

Estimates of the number of sex trafficked youth in New Mexico and Bernalillo County suffer the same limitations as national estimates, resulting in an inability to determine the potential demand for safe housing and related services. For 2017, the National Human Trafficking Hotline (NHTH) reported 21 cases of human trafficking in New Mexico, based on phone calls, emails, and on-line reporting. Of the 21 cases, 15 were for sex trafficking, and eight cases involved minors (2018). In a 2018 interview, the Bernalillo County Sheriff's Office Ghost Unit reported approximately 75 new DMST victims a year in Bernalillo County, a number that did not take into account APD cases (Hartsock, 2018).

Although there are no reliable estimates of the number of sex trafficked youth, the literature does give some insight into the characteristics and vulnerabilities of those who are sex trafficked. The most common ages when a child enters sex trafficking are from 14-16 years old (Clawson & Grace, 2007). Sex trafficking can affect minors of any socio-economic background; they tend to share certain vulnerabilities that traffickers seek to exploit. Youth homelessness is a contributing factor in teens being recruited, forced, or defrauded into sex trafficking. Covenant House sponsored two multi-city studies to determine the prevalence of human trafficking among homeless young people. A total of 911 homeless youth were interviewed for the two projects. Between the two studies, 14% -- 17% of youth reported they had been sex trafficked. Sex trafficked homeless youth in tended to be female, identify as a racial or ethnic minority, and had less than a high school education (Murphy, 2016; Wolfe, 2018).

Other vulnerability factors that contribute to the recruitment of youth into sex trafficking include abuse and neglect by family members, poverty, history of running away, delinquent activities such as drug use or gang activity, being in the foster care system, and/or identifying as LGBTQ. These vulnerable populations are at an elevated risk because of their lack of stable social connections, their living situations, and their need for financial resources (Clawson & Grace, 2007).

**Description:** During her study of residential facilities for minor victims of sex trafficking, Clawson noted that sex trafficked girls were not being identified as victims but were being placed in typical system-involved facilities and programs. Only four residential facilities specific to this population existed in the US in 2007 (Clawson, 2007). A few years later, Kotrla also noted that sex trafficked youth were either held in juvenile detention centers, returned to the homes from which they fled, or placed in non-secure facilities, choices that could mean increased risk of a repeat episodes of running away, re-victimization of the

Page | 1

minor, or interference with a law enforcement investigation (Kotrla, 2010). By 2013, there were 14 residential care facilities for sex trafficking victims, an unknown proportion of which were for minors or youth (Reichert & Sylwestrzak, 2013).

Victims of trafficking often suffer from serious physical and psychological problems. The impacts of the trauma of sexual exploitation manifest as health-issues (e.g., broken bones, wounds), reproductive issues (e.g., STDs, pregnancies), mental issues (especially PTSD and trauma-bonding), malnutrition, and alcohol and drug use and addictions (Clawson, 2018). According to the U.S. Department of Justice, trafficking victims require specialized recovery programs that offer shelter, nutrition, and appropriate medical treatment, as well as psychological evaluation, counseling, alcohol and drug treatment programs, education programs, and life skills training (U.S. Department of Justice, 2010).

Once DMST victims either are rescued or have escaped, they are in need of appropriate housing, physical and mental health care, legal services, and other necessities such as food and clothing (Kotrla, 2010). To date, there have been a limited number of shelters and services available for sex trafficked youth and fewer still with the capacity to treat the severity of their problems (Reichert & Sylwestrzak, 2013). The current lack of services aimed specifically at this population means they often end up being lumped with other groups who may need similar care, such as those with substance abuse problems, mental health disorders, or victims of domestic violence or slavery, and this creates gaps in the services they receive. In order to identify victims of DMST and provide services specific to their needs, the literature reviewed suggests the development of screening tools and protocols in agencies where DMST victims are likely to be encountered such as social service agencies, health care, and law enforcement (Kotrla, 2010; Basson et al., 2018).

Effective interventions for sex trafficked youth rely on a comprehensive approach with collaboration across the legal, education, commercial, health and healthcare, and victim support services. Well-designed safe houses and programs specifically addressing the needs of sex trafficked youth can play an important role in the recovery of sexually exploited youth. New Mexico has no specialized facilities or beds for DMST victims. The Bernalillo County Behavioral Health Business Plan (CPI, 2015) includes a recommendation for Youth Transitional Living Services to address substance use in female minors but does not include safe housing for sex trafficked youth.

**Research Summary:** Studies examining the effect of safe houses and non-therapeutic services on outcomes for sex-trafficked youth did not appear in the literature search. According to the National Academy of Sciences' report on child sexual exploitation and sex trafficking in the United States, "very few evaluations of specific victim and support services have been conducted, and there are few published reports and even fewer peer-reviewed studies on these services. As a result, victim and support service professionals and programs lack a critically reviewed evidence base for practice" (Wright Clayton, 2013). Evidence-based practices for housing and treating sex trafficked youth are very limited and tend to address the efficacy of a few therapeutic treatments. This research summary focuses on *promising and best practices for safe housing and services* for sex trafficked youth.

Clawson's seminal *Finding a Path to Recovery: Residential Facilities for Minor Victims of Domestic Sex Trafficking* (2007) provides a framework for this summary. The best practices that form the basis for most of the discussion below are from her work. They are derived from the collected knowledge and experiences the of law enforcement, case workers, residential facility staff, community-based program provider, councilors, advocates, victims/survivors, and others who provided information for her study of sex trafficked minors. Citations are included where subsequent research has expanded the original topics.

## Residential Facility Design and Operation for Sex Trafficked Youth

Promising practices for residential facilities take into account the effects of trauma on designing living arrangements for sex trafficked youth and the need for safety for residents and staff. Safety considerations include physical and psychological components. Recommendations include: an undisclosed facility location, security cameras and alarm systems, 24-hour staffing and security guards, unannounced room searches and drug screens, and locked doors with staff and residents buzzed in and out of the facility at all time. Exposure to the 'outside' is a potential safety concern as well: limited phone use, pre-approved/screened contact lists, and supervised or no internet access can be beneficial to residents. Close relationships with law enforcement and ongoing safety training for staff and residents increase safety and the capacity to respond to internal and

external threats. There is some debate about *program location*: an urban program might allow residents to develop and maintain natural supports (e.g., job, family, school) or it might be a source of triggers for PTSD. A more remote location could mitigate the increased flight risk that results from trying to respond to the intense trauma-bond that sexual abuse victims sometimes form with their abusers. The development of a *safety plan* for each resident can help when the compulsion to run overwhelms and it serves as an important post-program guide.

*Staffing* is a critical element of a residential facility for sex trafficked youth. It is paramount that, at a minimum, "staff are well trained in understanding sexual exploitation, the realities of prostitution and sex trafficking, the methods of recruitment, the physical/psychological/spiritual impact of the trauma, potential methods for exit, an overview of youth development programming, and appropriate boundaries and healthy working relationships" (Clawson, 2007, p. 6). Providers suggest that staff members have an authentic understanding of DMST and they strongly advocate for peers whose experience 'in The Life' accelerates the establishment of trust with residents.

Although sexually exploited youth are a heterogeneous group, residential facilities should serve *homogeneous populations* with separate facilities for males, females, and transgendered victims. Regardless of population, facilities should be *congregate care settings*, with 24-hour supervision and highly structured programing. Providers believe DMST victims have difficulty navigating relationships and are therefore more likely to benefit from *smaller facilities* of 6-10 beds, including a requirement of no more than two people per room. Providers and survivors advocate for a *minimum stay* of at least 18 months. The 18-month stay is believed to be sufficient to build trust with the victims, provide necessary therapy, and allow victims to begin rebuilding their lives. Providers and survivors also advocate for *voluntary residential programs* where victims could opt in once they were ready and willing to work on their recovery. Success rates are higher amongst residents who voluntarily enroll compared to court-mandated placements.

## Services

Intensive case management. Case managers work with residents to build self-worth, self-respect and self-efficacy in the context of "understanding the developmental hindrances of having been under the control of someone [her trafficker] for so long" (Clawson, 2007, p. 6). An evaluation conducted by Gibbs et al., (2015) on three programs serving domestic minor victims of human trafficking found that the majority of clients needed crisis intervention, safety planning, education support, mental health services, and employment services. Case management was a core component in the delivery these programs and included assessing the needs of each survivor, setting goals and tracking progress, planning for safety, locating resources, and navigating systems. In these programs case managers also served as counselors, mentors, and advocates, and put time and effort into building relationships with survivors.

*Interpersonal relationships.* In a study of interpersonal relationships in the lives of DMST survivors, O'Brien (2018) found that they often cited interpersonal relationships as a necessary a support system that helped them persevere in the struggles of their new life and kept them from returning to trafficking. These interpersonal relationships were fostered with safe house staff, advocates, and mental health providers. Survivor-to-survivor peer mentorship was also mentioned as a key type of interpersonal relationship that fostered resiliency.

*Mental health*<sup>1</sup>. The mental health needs of DMST survivors are unique and complex. The trauma experienced by survivors occurs during critical stages of development and involves ruptures or insecurity in a child's primary caregiving system. It also involves a variety of physical, sexual, and psychological trauma (Basson, et al., 2018). Trauma-coerced bonding is a variant of the Stockholm syndrome and refers to the powerful emotional attachments between victims and their abusers as a result of a complex interaction of abusive control dynamics, exploitation of power imbalances, and intermittent positive and negative behavior. This bonding causes a shift in the victim's internal reality, leading the victim to lose a sense of self, adopt the worldview of the abuser, and take responsibility for the abuse (Raghavan & Doychak, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This brief discussion highlights some key consideration in the provision of mental health services to victims of DMST; a full review of the mental health interventions for DMST victims is beyond the scope of this document. Please see Basson, et al., 2018 for a more thorough overview. Page  $\mid 3$ 

Trauma-informed care is called for in all interactions with DMST victims. Psychotherapy (specifically trauma-focused cognitive behavioral therapy, dialectical behavioral therapy and eye movement desensitization and reprocessing) can be effective in breaking the trauma bond the victim has with their abuser (Clawson, 2007). General treatment principles for DMST-involved youth are: focus on safety, work on healing relationships, help youth regulate emotions, recognize states of change, combat stigma; comprehensive case management, and focus on youth development/survivor leadership (Sapiro, 2015).

*Medical screening/routine care.* Providers recommend delivery of medical services by providers who are knowledgeable about and sensitive to DMST. Training Sexual Assault Nurse Examiners (SANEs) and Sexual Assault Forensic Examiners (SAFEs) in DMST is one way to meet this need.

*Life skills, job training, and education.* Programs serving DMST victims should consider integrating life skills, job training, and career development as part of residents' individualized treatment plans. Clawson & Grace (2007) found that providers agreed on the importance of deconstructing the relationship victims have with money by training youth on things such as bank account management, bill payment, and other types of financial literacy. When they reach the stage where they feel they are ready, residents can become involved in pre-employment and employment programs. Researchers found that the educational programming offered by existing residential facilities varied, with some programs referring victims to mainstream schools, GED programs, or vocational schools, and other programs offering education programming through a collaborative arrangement with a local day-treatment provider. Having multiple education options for residents is optimal. Youth development programming that is strength-base, created, and led by youth can provide important creative outlets for DMST survivors (Clawson, 2007).

*Culturally competent programs.* In *Human Trafficking in Youth-Serving Program,* the Family & Youth Services Bureau recommends developing culturally competent programs. Social and cultural factors can further complicate relationship dynamics in DMST situations. Understanding their potential impacts on the nature of the trauma bond and as part of recovery and treatment can improve engagement and retention of youth (Matthew, n.d.).

**Conclusion:** There are no reliable estimates for the incidence and prevalence of DMST in Bernalillo County, New Mexico, or the US. Likewise, there are no evidence-based practices for the development of safe housing and services to improve survivor well-being or the likelihood of long-term escape and recovery from sexual exploitation. However, there appears to be consensus among subject matter experts and DMST survivors about the best practices for residential facilities and services that are more likely to lead to positive outcomes for sex trafficked youth. Earlier identification of DMST involved youth can lead to timely and appropriate system response. Small residential facilities with homogenous populations who have experienced DMST are part of that response. Safety and trauma-informed care should be at the basis of all aspects of a residential facility, from site location to staffing. The full continuum of care -- crisis intervention, assessment and treatment, housing, case management, and aftercare – needs to be developed with the specific needs of sex trafficked youth in mind.

## **References:**

Basson, D., Langs, J., Acker, K., Katz, S., Desai, H., Ford, J. (2018). Psychotherapy for Commercially Sexually Exploited Children: A Guide for Community-Based Behavioral Health Practitioners and Agencies. *WestCoast Children's Clinic*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.westcoastcc.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/MH">https://www.westcoastcc.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/MH</a> Treatment Guide CSEC.pdf

Clawson, H. & Grace, L.G. (2007). Finding a Path to Recovery: Residential Facilities for Minor Victims of Domestic Sex Trafficking. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. Retrieved from https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/75186/ib.pdf

Community Partners, Inc. (2015) Behavioral Health Business Plan (prepared for the Bernalillo County Board of Commissioners). December.

Covenant House. (2014) Labor and Sex Trafficking Among Homeless Youth. Retrieved from <u>https://www.covenanthouse.org/homeless-issues/human-trafficking-study</u>

Page | 4

Gibbs, D., Hardison Walters, J., Lutnick, A., Miller, S., Kluckman, M. (2015). Services to domestic minor victims of sex trafficking: Opportunities for engagement and support. *Children and Youth Services Review 54*(2015), 1-7. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0190740915001292">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0190740915001292</a>

Hartsock, K. (2018). Breaking the cycle: Smart intervention can save young sex-trafficking victims. *Albuquerque Journal*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.abgjournal.com/1159055/breaking-the-cycle.html</u>

IOM (Institute of Medicine) and NRC (National Research Council). (2013). Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

Kotrla, K. (2010). Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking in the United States. *Social Work, 55*(2), 181-187. Retrieved from <u>https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/dcd1/adff7da96a9363e80854a77cc2d54652ee8d.pdf</u>

Matthew, Rosa. (n.d). Human Trafficking in Youth-serving Programs: a Blueprint for Organization Working with Street Youth, Homeless Youth, and Youth at Risk. Family & Youth Services Bureau/ Runaway and Homeless Youth Training & Technical Assistance Center.

Murphy, LT. (2016). Labor and Sex Trafficking Among Homeless Youth A Ten-City Study. Loyola University Modern Slavery Research Project, New Orleans.

Murphy, O'Brien, J. (2018). Sometimes, Somebody Just Needs Somebody – Anybody – to Care: The power of interpersonal relationships in the lives of domestic minor sex trafficking survivors. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 81*(2018), 1-11. Retrieved from <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0145213418301613</u>

National Human Trafficking Hotline. (2018). New Mexico Spotlight 2017 National Human Trafficking Hotline Statistics. July. Retrieved from <a href="https://humantraffickinghotline.org/state/new-mexico">https://humantraffickinghotline.org/state/new-mexico</a>

Raghavan, C. & Doychak, K. (2015). Trauma-coerced Bonding and Victims of Sex Trafficking: Where do we go from here? *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health and Human Resilience*, *17*(2), 583-587. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.omicsonline.org/open-access/traumacoerced-bonding-and-victims-of-sex-trafficking-where-do-we-go-from-here-1522-4821-1000223.pdf">https://www.omicsonline.org/open-access/traumacoerced-bonding-and-victims-of-sex-trafficking-where-do-we-go-from-here-1522-4821-1000223.pdf</a>

Reichert, J. & Sylwestrzak, A. (2013). National Survey of residential programs for victims of sex trafficking. *The Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.icjia.state.il.us/assets/pdf/ResearchReports/NSRHVST\_101813.pdf">http://www.icjia.state.il.us/assets/pdf/ResearchReports/NSRHVST\_101813.pdf</a>

Safe House Project. (n.d.). An Investment in the Fight Against Sex Trafficking. Retrieved from <u>https://www.safehouseproject.org/strategy</u>

Sapiro, B. J., Arntson-Kynn, J., Postmus, L., and Simmel, C. (2015). Interventions for Youth involved in Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking. Rutgers University School of Social Work Center on Violence against Women and Children.

Shilling Wolfe, D., Greeson, J.K.P., Wasch, S., and Treglia D. (2018). Human Trafficking Prevalence and Child Welfare Risk Factors Among Homeless Youth A Multi-City Study. The Field Center for Children's Policy, Practice & Research. University of Pennsylvania. Philadelphia. January.

Swaner, R., Labriola, M., Rempel, M., Walker, and Spadafore, J. (2016). Youth Involvement in the Sex Trade: A National Study. Center for Court Innovation. New York. June.

Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVAP) of 2000. Pub. L. No. 106-386, Division A, §103(8), (9), 114 Stat. 1464 as amended.

Wright Clayton, E. R.D. Krugman, and P. Simon, Eds. (2013). Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States. Committee on the Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the US; National Academies Press.

U.S. Department of Justice. (2010). The national strategy for child exploitation prevention and interdiction, a report to congress. Retrieved from <u>http://www.naasca.org/2011-Articles/PDFfiles/2010-NatStrategyReport.pdf</u>